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[bookmark: _GoBack]CONFIRMED MINUTES OF THE OPEN MEETING OF THE WELSH AMBULANCE SERVICES NHS TRUST BOARD, HELD on THURSDAY 01 OCTOBER 2020 
Meeting Conducted via Zoom
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	90/20
	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
		
Welcome and apologies

The Chair welcomed all to the meeting and advised that it was an open session of the Board; it was being conducted through the medium of Zoom and broadcasted on Facebook.  

Apologies

Apologies were recorded in respect of Pam Hall, Non Executive Director

Declarations of interest

The standing declarations of interest were formally recorded in respect of:

Professor Kevin Davies, Independent Trustee of St John Cymru, Emrys Davies, retired member of Unite, and Chantal Patel as a Member of Swansea Bay University and Chair of Swansea Bay University Health Board Clinical Ethics Committee.

RESOLVED: That the standing declarations and apologies as described above were formally recorded.

	

	91/20
	CHAIR INTRODUCTION AND UPDATE

The Chair informed the Board that recent meetings he had attended with the Minister for Health and Social Services, Welsh Government and with fellow Chairs, had mainly been focused around the response to an increasingly likely second wave of the pandemic.  He added that going forward the challenges being faced which included, how to maintain the continuity of service and the inevitable significant winter pressures were being considered. 

Furthermore the Trust, whilst grappling with the challenges had learned to overcome and adapt to the new ways of learning and it must be borne in mind the pressures constantly being placed on the staff during this period

RESOLVED:  That the update was noted.

	

	92/20
	CHIEF EXECUTIVE UPDATE 

The Chief Executive in providing his update drew Board’s attention to the following areas:

1. National 111 Phone first service –  an implementation plan was being developed further to enhance the current 111 service; this will gave patients the opportunity to seek medical advice and to  secure an appointment or access to an alternative pathway other than presenting at A and E.  This was due to go live at the end of November 2020.   This initiative would see the additional recruitment of approximately 100 call handlers. 

2. Two staff from the Trust, Kevin and Cath O’Connor had recently completed an epic mountain walk in aid of the Ambulance Staff Charity (TASC) raising a significant amount of money

3. Demand Management Plan – Level 5 reporting, this had been the first time this had been issued and saw the management of lower acuity patients being managed in a different way other than being taken to A and E, i.e. some had received advice over the phone.  This will continue to be monitored through the Quest Committee

4. Covid -19 pandemic response – the plan had been refreshed and updated from lessons identified – additional call handling capacity has been secured in the 111 service

5. Health and well-being – the ability and capacity to support staff in the workplace has grown significantly. Ongoing recruitment; this included staff in both EMS and the Mobile Testing Units

6. Royal Glamorgan Hospital – As a result of several Covid-19 related  restrictions being made the Trust has aligned its plans and has been engaged with the Health Board concerned

Comments:

1. Community First Responders (CFR), when will they be fully utilised again? Jason Killens commented that level 3 PPE and the safe use for CFR had been a concern.  In the North 100% of CFR had been trained, Central and West, this was above 60% and in the South East it was 51%.  There was now an increase in CFR supporting responses in the community. Prior to the pandemic on average CFR response was in the region of 1,300 per month.  In July  there were 307, August 434 and  September 508 – he was looking forward for this upward trend to continue

2. In terms of safeguarding, there was an increase in the number of issues ongoing, was there a trend?  Claire Roche explained there was a sustained demand in safeguarding referrals more so in the vulnerable adults.  The Trust was continuing to monitor the situation with the relevant health boards.  The Trust also ensured that its safeguarding training for staff continued to be a priority 

3. Further detail was requested in terms of the research in to the public health response to Covid-19.  Dr Brendan Lloyd provided further detail in terms of how this research would be monitored 

4. Was there a risk that should the Trust return to its response mode, that the Operational Delivery Unit would not be fully functional? Jason Killens explained that the Trust was seeking to secure additional investment on a recurrent basis to maintain the ODU and as yet this had not been received


RESOLVED:  That the update was noted.




	

	93/20
	ENVIRONMENT STRATEGY 2020 - 2025  

Chris Turley explained that the Trust had been working for a number of years to identify its environmental impact and had put measures in place to reduce it emissions.

In 2015 it became the only Ambulance Service in the UK to achieve ISO14001 accreditation.  This had now culminated with the Trust being able to publish its first formal Environment Strategy for the next 4 to 5 years and was seen as an important step and statement in terms of its continuing commitment to environmental performance.  In line with the rest of NHS Wales, the Trust had an ambition to be carbon neutral by 2030

He further explained the number of governance mechanisms the strategy had been through including the Finance and Performance (F and P) Committee. Martin Turner gave an overview of the discussion held at the F and P Committee in which recommendation was given for the Board to approve the strategy.

The Board recorded their thanks to Nicci Stephens and her team in their work and efforts in producing the strategy

Members fully supported the strategy noting the clear links to the well-being strategy as referenced by Claire Vaughan.  The Board also recognised that the carbon output was likely to increase in the short term due to the increase in the number of patient transports 

RESOLVED: That Board members approved the Trust’s Environment Strategy 2020-25, as endorsed and recommended to do so by the Finance & Performance Committee on 15 September 2020. 

	

	94/20
	EVALUATION OF THE MENTAL HEALTH DESK – CLINICAL CONTACT CENTRE

Steve Clarke provided the Board with a Power point presentation and drew their attention to the following highlights from it:

1. Rates of depression had doubled during the pandemic

2. The demand for Mental health services had increased significantly

3. Approximately 1,000 cases were handled by Mental Health Practitioners (MHP) on the mental health desk in the clinical contact centre during the period March – June 2020

4. Part of the Evaluation matched pilot cases from the previous year into how the calls were being handled

5. The desk gave rise to several efficiency gains notably freeing up ambulances and saving around £258k in potential costs 

6. The data has shown that the patient experience has led to them receiving a rapid response from the MHP 

7. Going forward, MHP’s can make a vast difference to the patient outcome and experience and release more time for clinicians in the call centre to deal with other patient related issues

8. It was noted that NHS England were investing in MHP’s in ambulance control rooms

Comments:

1. In terms of the skill set of MHP going forward would they predominantly be from a nursing background?  Steve explained that for the pilot scheme there were in the main mental health nurses, a learning disability nurse and a nurse with a social worker background; these would be the main areas of skill sets going forward.

2. Was there collaboration with others in the voluntary sector?  Steve Clarke  advised that a network was being developed to ensure the public were clear who they called for any mental health issues

3. Could the individual patients be tracked if they revisited? Steve advised they weren’t tracked as part of the pilot scheme but would in the future using the electronic patient clinical record

4. Jason Killens commented that developing a Mental Health Desk would offer a better service to those vulnerable patients going forward, adding that the Trust should work with its  commissioners noting it would be part of the Trusts forward plans

RESOLVED:  That the update was noted.

	

	95/20
	NURSE IN A CAR EVALUATION

Claire Roche reminded the Board that from January 2018 through to May 2019, NHS Wales had experienced substantial pressures across the whole healthcare system.  In particular, the winter period of 2018 caused a significant period of escalation, resulting in delayed responses to patients.  

Following on from the Amber Review Implementation Programme (2019), it required that the Trust reduced its long waits for less urgent calls within the community to improve quality of care delivery, including patient safety.  As part of the initiative going forward to reduce these waiting times, the Trust implemented a small scale pilot of a ‘nurse in a car’ response 

This test was aimed to utilise the skills and competencies of the Trust’s current nursing workforce to address the needs of lower acuity patients awaiting an ambulance response.  This also provided an opportunity to explore the concept of a rotational role for Trust nurses between the ‘hear and treat’ and ‘see and treat’ clinical environments.  

In terms of highlights from the evaluation report Claire Roche drew the Board’s attention to the following:

1. This was a small pilot over a four day period, overall the nurse responded to 14 cases; two of those patients were conveyed to hospital

2. Several benefits from this evaluation have shown but were not limited to, ambulances being freed up and the patient, in some cases, was treated at the scene

3. There was a need to understand in more detail what the scope of the nurse would be going forward

Comments:

1. Was there an assess and prevention agenda which would be both beneficial for the patient and the Trust?  Claire Roche gave examples of when nurses were being deployed and gave details of their scope of practice.  The Trust continues to monitor and improve ways of treating patients taking into account the demand and the service needs.  Andy Swinburn added that it was critical to identify the unique skill sets of the nurse going forward

2. How could the Trust acquire more data and experience in order to make a reasoned decision?  Claire Roche advised that the Trust required to be more specific in its requirements; possibly with a focus on the fragility and mental health aspects.

3. Following a comment regarding the possibility of dual qualified nurse/paramedics, Claire Roche advised this was being considered going forward 

4. Was there any future in collaborating with health boards in terms of setting up a rotational model, in line with the Advance Paramedic Practitioner (APP) rotational model, whereby nurses gained the relevant experiences?  Claire Roche commented that  consideration had been given for nurses to rotate into the 111 arena; in terms of shadowing the APP model this was yet to be considered

5. Jason Killens commented that a proposition was likely to be developed for 2021/22 to consider the concept and any potential benefits going forward following the relevant schemes/trials 

RESOLVED: That the Board noted and received the evaluation of the initial pilot and was informed of potential next steps for consideration.

	

	96/20
	PATIENT SAFETY HIGHLIGHT REPORT

Claire Roche presented the report which covered the period 1 July 2020 – 31 August 2020.

Highlights from the report included:

1. There had been over 80,000 verified incidents and approximately 91,000 111 calls during the period of reporting

2. Nine serious incidents had been reported to Welsh Government; four incidents had been referred to the appropriate health board for their investigation process

3. In terms of performance, in July the two day response to complaints was 96% and the 30 day compliance in response to complaints was at 76%.  For August the respective compliance was 100% and 69%

4. It was noted that the Trust was starting to see delays in the unscheduled care system with some long patient waits at emergency departments.  The Chair added that this issue would be raised at the next NHS Wales Chairs

5. An overview of the key points was provided by Emrys Davies, Chair of the Quest Committee in which the report had been discussed.  The Committee would be focussing on the themes and trends in respect of complaints by way of conducting ‘deep dives’ going forward.

The Board noted and recognised the improvements and the lessons learned as illustrated within the report.  It was also noted that as part of the ongoing improvement work, the quality strategy was being developed with the aim for it to be presented at the Quest meeting in December

RESOLVED:  That the report was noted and discussed.

	

	97/20
	MONTHLY INTEGRATED QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE REPORT – AUGUST 2020

Rachel Marsh presented the report and drew the Board’s attention was to the following points:

1. 111 call demand was increasing; the Board noted that additional staff for 111 call handling were being recruited

2. Red response fell slightly below the 65% target in August, it should be borne in mind that demand had increased

3. Amber response times were declining; as a result there had been some long waits for patients

4. Staff sickness levels, both short and long term, were at their lowest for many years 

5. An action plan to increase the Trust ‘s capacity and to improve red response was being developed following concern expressed from the Commissioner and Welsh Government

6. There was a marked increase in the level of handover delays at Emergency Departments.  

7. The challenges of wearing Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) were having an impact on staff being able to respond to a red call within the eight minute target

Comments:

1. Concern was expressed in terms of the hospital hand over delays and the significant impact upon patients and staff.  The Executive Management Team have shared their concerns on delays both from the patient and staff perspective.  Jason Killens advised that he had raised the issue with other Chief Executives.  He further added the initiatives the Trust was undertaking to minimise the conveyance rates to Emergency Departments.  Furthermore, the Trust was looking at the individual impact on patients the delays were having; this information was being shared with the Commissioner by way of a patient level impact report focussing on the excessive hand over delays.   

Claire Roche gave an overview in terms of how the hand over delays were being measured; this was currently completed by taking into account the total number of ambulance hours lost whilst waiting outside the ED.

Dr Brendan Lloyd explained it was vital for the whole health system to work differently and more effectively.  The Trust should consider increasing phone consultations, the use of consultant connect and better communication across the whole system will be critical in reducing the delays going forward.

Members recognised it would be beneficial to have examples where patients had deteriorated whilst in the Trust’s care.  Jason Killens advised that this information was contained in his briefing to other Chief Executives and circulated it to Members

2. Training CFR’s to restart attending red calls, what were the timescales for this?   Jason Killens advised that level three PPE had commenced and was nearing full completion in all areas of Wales. It was also noted that the volume of calls responded to by CFR’s was increasing back to previous levels

RESOLVED:  That the performance outlined in the August Monthly Integrated Quality and Performance Report was noted and approved.

	

	98/20
	HEALTH INSPECTORATE WALES (HIW) UPDATE

Joseph Wilton advised the Board that he expected the HIW annual report would now be published on 21 October 2020; the original expected date of publication had been May 2020

In terms of the detailed review in respect of the Clinical Contact Centres (CCC) he drew the Board’s attention to the key points as follows:

1. Main issues found were hand over delays and community waiting times, appreciating it was a whole system issue

2. WAST local review.  HIW undertook interviews with staff in the CCC’s and conducted an online survey.  A review of the relevant documentation was also undertaken

3. Patient management arrangements.  Overall it transpired that the system was working effectively.  There were some issues and concerns highlighted by staff which had since been addressed by the Trust

4. Workforce.  The issues raised by staff included; insufficient staffing levels, sickness absence was high and as a result impacted on staff morale.  Several suggestions had been made by staff which were included within the report

5. Governance arrangements; generally there were clear lines of accountability across the Trust.  

6. Going forward, the recommendations within the action plan were being considered by the Trust – HIW will do a follow up within the next year to monitor the actions

Management response to the inspection report -  presentation from Lee Brooks:

The Board were updated as follows:

1. Whilst noting there was clarity in the management and leadership structures with the CCC there was still further work required to improve visibility and accessibility

2. In terms of the risk management process, accessibility for staff could be improved

3. Of the 27 recommendations in the report, the Board should note some of the actions within them had already been completed; however there were still 36 actions outstanding actions which were currently underway and being prioritised accordingly

4. The action plan had been tabled at the Quest Committee who continue to monitor progress.  Furthermore, oversight of progress will also be illustrated on the Trust’s audit tracker

5. In terms of the staffing positon, a strong recruitment approach has led to fewer vacancies in the CCC’s, and this has seen an improvement to the 999 call pick up rates

6. He recorded his appreciation and thanks to all the CCC staff who continue to provide an excellent service under challenging circumstances which was endorsed by the Board

Members welcomed the review and were pleased to see the great work of the team had been highlighted throughout.

Claire Vaughan assured the Board that resources had been made available to assist the CCC staff in terms of their wellbeing.

RESOLVED:  That the item was noted and the progress update was noted

	

	99/20
	CLINICAL CONTACT CENTRE – CLINICAL REVIEW

Lee Brooks provided the background information in terms of why the review on the Clinical Contact Centre (CCC) had been conducted advising the Board it was clinically led supported by the operations directorate.  It had been undertaken to consider how the clinical support desk interacted with various other services both internally and externally and how effective it was. 

The presentation was given by Peter Brown Business Manager and Dr Mike Brady Clinical Support Desk Manager,  who drew attention to the following:

1. The review was commissioned in August 2019 and was completed in November 2019

2. The review considered several aspects of clinical activity which included the Trauma desk and NHSD/111. It found that some patients were not initially being allocated the correct medical pathway for their medical needs

3. Underpinning the 25 recommendations from the  review was a suggestion to move to an integrated  clinical hub to increase efficiency enabling patients to be seen by the right kind of clinician at first contact

4. Whilst it should be borne in mind that the main purpose of the Clinical Support Desk was the ‘hear and treat’ function it transpired that the desk was spending 71% of its time on other matters

5. Going forward, consideration was being given to several initiatives including clinical leadership and alignment, technological enhancements and an Integrated Clinical Hub (Falls, Mental Health and Pharmacology)

Comments:

1. Was there any relevant funding?  Lee Brooks explained this would be subject to the individual cases going forward

2. Clinical supervision and clinical career pathways, was there an opportunity to create new practitioner posts? Dr Mike Brady explained that plans were underway to consider not only clinicians but also the further education of non clinical staff with the CCC

Lee Brooks added that the recommendations had been shared with the Commissioner; updates on progress would be monitored through the Quest Committee 

RESOLVED:  That the update was noted.

	

	100/20
	FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE MONTH 5, 2020/21

Chris Turley presented the report as read and drew attention to the following points:

1. The cumulative revenue financial position reported was a small underspend against budget of £0.015m, this assumed that funding for the additional costs incurred as a result of Covid-19 would be provided
 
2. The forecast for 2020/21 assumed at present a balanced position, however this was the assumed position against a set of risks, including the risks associated with the pandemic.  The spending on Covid-19 was likely to be increased going forward

3. Capital funding – there was still no further update from Welsh Government in terms of funds being available; a detailed report on capital funding would be presented at the next Board meeting



RESOLVED:  That 

(1) the Month 5 revenue and capital financial position and performance of the Trust as at 31st August 2020 was noted; and

(2) the Month 4 and 5 Welsh Government monitoring return submissions included with Appendix 1 of the report (as required by WG) were noted.

	

	101/20
	BOARD ASSURANCE FRAMEWORK

The BAF report has been designed to collate information relating to the Trust’s strategic themes which have been aligned to the associated principal risks from the Corporate Risk Register. 

Keith Cox provided an overview of the report and highlighted the following:

1. Noted that some of the governance arrangements had paused during the pandemic

2. Three new risks had been added, demand on EMS and CCC services, the impact on estates and the transfer of services being offered to the Aneurin Bevan Health Board in respect of the Grange University hospital 

3. Some risks had been taken off; compliance of formal concerns and access to vaccines for preventable diseases

Comments:

The Board recognised there was still further work required to develop the Trust into a risk enabled organisation whilst noting the effort thus far. 

RESOLVED:  That 

(1) Members of the Trust Board received and commented on the BAF report; and

(2) Further developmental work still required to be undertaken for the Trust to be risk enabled.


	

	102/20
	BREXIT UPDATE

Estelle Hitchon drew the Board’s attention to the following points from the update report:

1. Currently there were trade negotiations underway; the outcome unlikely to be known before mid-October

2. The Board were informed that NHS Wales has reinstated its planning structures to ensure that, regardless of the outcome of trade negotiations, a smooth and orderly process of full exit can be effected

3. Any impact was likely to be predominantly on the supply chain; however it was important the Trust remained fully engaged in the planning process

4. The Trust’s group, led by the Head of Resilience, which considers and monitors the risks associated with Brexit from the Trust’s perspective was being relaunched 

5. The revised risks in terms of Brexit will be presented to the Board in November for review and discussion

Comments

Were there any issues with EU staff in terms of their status? – Claire Vaughan explained there was only small number of staff that would be affected.  These staff have been advised of the processes they are required to follow whilst being fully supported by the Trust going forward.

	

	
	RESOLVED:  That 

(1) the work underway to re-assess and address any risks inherent in the ending on 31 December 2020 of the United Kingdom’s “Brexit” transition period was noted; and

(2) the outcome of the revised risk assessment would be presented to the November 2020 meeting for review, recognising that, if appropriate, mitigating action would need to be taken sooner following review by the Executive Team. 

	

	103/20
	INFORMATION GOVERNANCE ANNUAL REPORT

The main aims of the Information Governance (IG) Annual Report were to:

Inform stakeholders about compliance with legislation and performance standards; present a summary of activities and achievements in relation to IG work streams occurring throughout the Trust; and provide assurance that IG risk was being managed appropriately.

Andy Haywood gave an overview of the report and drew the Board’s attention to the key activities within it:

1. several staff have been recruited to assist in mitigating the risks to the organisation from an IG perspective and to ensure data was being held correctly

2. a number of data protection impact assessments have been carried out.  These were carried following any large scale change (implementation of office 365) or something new to ensure data was being treated effectively and properly 

3. several new policies had been enacted

4. there have been no concerns or serious incidents in relation to the Information Commissioner’s Office

RESOLVED:  That the progress made in key areas outlined within this cover paper and within the IG Annual Report were received and noted.

	

	
104/20
	
PROCEDURAL MATTERS

The following procedural matters were brought to the Board’s attention:

Minutes

The minutes of the open and closed sessions of the meeting of the Board held on 30 July 2020 were confirmed as a correct record.

Action Log

The Trust Board Action Log was considered:

1. Action Number 32 – Amber review narrative, to remain on the action log
2. Action Number 34 – Standing orders – inclusion of HEIW, action now completed
3. Action Number 35 – Linking safeguarding group to the People and Culture Committee – action completed
4. Action Number 36 – pilot nurse initiative – action completed
5. Action Numbers 37 and 38 – Patient safety highlight report, additional content – actions completed
6. Action Number 39 – Survey from Members of the public – to remain on the action log

Use of the Trust Seal

Since the last Trust Board meeting, the Trust seal was used as follows:

Number: 0215 – The renewal of the existing lease of Unit 1, the Courtyard, D’Arcy Business Park, Llandarcy, Neath.

Chair’s Action:  Grange University Hospital (GUH) Fleet Requirements

A Chair’s action dated 9 September 2020 approved the amended use, conversion, commissioning and subsequent replacement of 14 vehicles to provide the transport solution for GUH, at a total cost of £1.948m, fully funded by Welsh Government.   Minutes of the meeting were attached for ratification.

RESOLVED:  That 

(1) the minutes of the meeting of open and closed sessions of the Board held on 30 July 2020 were confirmed as a correct record and consideration was given to any matters arising, together with the actions set out in the action log; 

(2) the use of the Trust seal as described was noted; and

(3) the Chair’s Action as described above was ratified.

	

	105/20
	COMMITTEE UPDATES

Updates were given on the Quest, Audit, Finance and Performance and Charitable Funds Committees on the following items in the form of SBARs.

It was noted that the Quest Committee exercised its delegated authority to approve the Annual Quality report for publication

RESOLVED: That the updates were received.

	

	106/20
	MINUTES OF COMMITTEES

The Minutes of the following Committees were presented for endorsement

1. Audit Committee held on 18 June 2020 
2. Quality, Patient Safety And Experience Committee held on12 May 2020 
3. Finance And Performance Committee held on16 July 2020 
4. People And Culture Committee held on 14 July 2020 
5. Remuneration Committee held on 11 August 2020 
6. Charitable Funds Committee held on 2 June 2020 


RESOLVED:  That the above meetings were received and endorsed.


	

	107/20 
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The Chair thanked Chantal Patel for her contribution to the Trust Board in her capacity as the university representative.  It was her last Board meeting and the Board wished her well for the future.
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